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Report from the meetings of the Faculty Education Committees on action taken by the Executive Deans and Deputy Deans.

UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

21 October 2020
APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Dr Natasha Lindstaedt, Deputy Dean (Education) (Social Sciences)


	Present
	Dr Ilaria Boncori, Prof Katharine Cockin, Prof Madeline Eacott, Nathan Edwards, Dr Murray Griffin, Christopher Jakens, Mark Kiley, Prof Nancy Kula, Annecy Lax, Paul Smart, James Tague, Lauren Young



	Apologies
	EJ-Francis Caris-Hamer, Claire Nixon


	Secretary
	Liz Laws, Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager


	In attendance
	Dr Ceri Law, Andrew McCarthy

	
	

	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to those already starred on the agenda: 11, 13
	20/101 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION


	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	20/102 

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE (AQSC/20/31)

	

	Received
	Membership and Terms of Reference for 2020-21 for the Academic Quality and Standards Committee.
	20/103 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held on 27 MAY 2020 (AQSC/20/32)


	`

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held on 27 May 2019.
	20/104 

	
	
	

	REPORT OF THE VIRTUAL MEETING HELD IN SEPTEMBER 2020 (AQSC/20/33)

	`

	Approved
	Record of the virtual meeting of the Academic Quality and Standards Committee held in September 2020 held in September 2020.
	20/105 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING from minutes

	

	Reported
	There were no matters arising.
	20/106 

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (AQSC/20/34)


	

	Received 
	A report of action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Chair of the Committee since its last meeting.  
	20/107 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	

	QUALITY AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT (AQSC/20/35)

	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development which provided information and updates on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	20/108 

	
	OfS publications
	

	Reported
	Since April, the Office for Students (OfS) had published a series of letters, briefing notes and guidance which set out the approach that registered higher education providers in England should be taking during the exceptional circumstances caused by coronavirus (COVID 19). These had been reported to AQSC at its meeting in May, and subsequently via updates circulated to members in June and July.

	20/109 

	
	In September the Department for Education issued a policy paper titled ‘Reducing bureaucratic burden in research, innovation and higher education’ which was followed by a statement from OfS on measures to reduce unnecessary burden on higher education providers. This was likely to cover a range of administrative and financial reporting functions. In relation to Quality Assurance, OfS had confirmed that the ‘random sampling’ review process, due to be undertaken by the QAA (Quality Assurance Agency for Higher Education), would no longer be implemented.

	20/110 

	
	Connected to the drive to reduce burden, the OfS had announced a review of the NSS. The review would be a two-stage process. The first stage would address concerns around burden on providers and would also look at potential impact on standards and is due to report later this year. The second stage would look more widely at the role of the NSS, including which questions should be asked to support regulation and student information across all four countries of the UK.

	20/111 

	
	QAA Publications
	

	Reported
	The QAA had published a number of guidance documents and case studies looking at some of the issues which faced the sector during the COVID-19 crisis. These had been reported to AQSC at its meeting in May, and subsequently via updates circulated to members in June and July.

	20/112 

	
	UKSCQA communication
	

	Reported
	The UK Standing Committee for Quality Assessment (UKSCQA) had issued a number of publications relating to degree outcomes, including the guidance on Degree Outcomes Statements (previously discussed by AQSC). In July the UKSCQA published principles for effective degree algorithm design, acknowledging that it was appropriate for there to be some variation across the sector in how undergraduate degree algorithms are designed, but setting out six key principles which were designed to protect the value of qualifications at the point of award and over time. The report was being reviewed by the University’s Rules of Assessment Group and if, as a result of this, the Group had any recommendations for revision to assessment regulations, these would be made to Education Committee later in the 2020/21 academic year.

	20/113 


	
	Department for Education communication - OFSTED
	

	Reported
	In September the Education Secretary issued an instruction to Ofsted regarding higher and degree apprenticeships. From 1 April 2021, Ofsted would become the single body responsible for the inspection of apprenticeship training provision at all levels. This included responsibility for provision at levels 6 and 7 (both degree and non-degree), in addition to Ofsted’s existing responsibilities at levels 2 to 5. In the case of apprenticeship providers delivering higher education as part of an apprenticeship standard, the Office for Students would continue to provide Ofsted with relevant information to inform inspection judgements. Further information on the inspection framework was awaited.
	20/114 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL QUALITY REPORT (AQSC/20/36)

	

	Received
	A report from Quality and Academic Development highlighting the range and impact of quality assurance and enhancement activity throughout the 2019/20 academic year.

	20/115 

	
	Impact of COVID-19
	

	Reported
	The report outlined some of the actions taken in response to extraordinary circumstances of 2019-20, including revisions to the University’s Force Majeure Regulation, the ‘no detriment’ approach, adapted teaching and alternative assessment, and remote postgraduate research processes. These were made in line with OfS, QAA and CMA (Competition and Markets Authority) guidelines and requirements and the report noted that External Examiner reports had confirmed that adjustments to assessment were reasonable and appropriate.  External Examiners praised individual departments for the work put into adapting assessment and the support offered to students.
	20/116 

	
	Executive Deans and Deputy Deans (Education) worked closely with departments to develop academic delivery plans for 2020/21 which would ensure courses can be delivered in dual mode and can adapt as circumstances dictate both nationally and for individual students. The Quality and Academic Development team (QUAD) had reviewed the detailed requests for course and module changes, cross-checking against approved department plans and against updates provided by the Deans. 
	20/117 

	
	Students were kept informed of adaptations in 2019/20 and of plans for 2020/21 through regular communications both centrally, through their departments and by the SU. Partner institutions had responded and adapted process and policy in line with the University and contingency arrangements were approved by the Partnerships Deans.
	20/118 

	
	Regular cycle of quality and enhancement activity
	

	Reported
	Essex staff contributed to surveys and other calls for information in the production of external guidance.  The PVC Education took part in a QAA discussion forum which shaped the guidance on planning teaching and assessment in 2020/21.  The Dean of PGRE contributed to the QAA guidance “Supporting the Assessment of Postgraduate Research Students in the Context of COVID-19” in which Essex is cited as an example of innovation. 
	20/119 

	
	The publication of degree outcomes statements had been deferred to the end of the 2020 calendar year.  The University of Essex Degree Outcomes Statement is being submitted to Senate and Council for approval this term, following consideration of a draft by AQSC in September.
	20/120 

	
	The regular cycle of quality assurance and enhancement activity continued, and reports were made at the relevant time of year on External Examiner reports, Annual Review of Courses, Periodic Reviews and course developments.  There had been a substantial growth in new courses approved across all faculties, in large part due to new product development as part of the University ‘Bounce Back’ strategy.  The volume of changes to courses was far in excess of previous years as part of the necessary response to the COVID-19 pandemic.
	20/121 

	
	The report included a review of themes from Periodic Reviews. Areas praised and seen as practice that could be shared included:  Diversity of assessment methods (several reviews);  Employability provision (History and Oral Health);  Diversifying the curriculum (History);  Retention strategy (Oral Health);  Statistics peer-mentoring scheme (Psychology);  Information for current and prospective students on progression across the degree (History).
	20/122 

	
	2020/21 quality assurance and enhancement processes
	

	Reported 
	USG and Deputy Deans (Education) had agreed that periodic reviews scheduled for 2020/21 would be deferred. A review of the processes by which periodic reviews are conducted would be carried out during 2020/21. ARC templates for reflection on academic year 2019/20 had been modified and tailored to each department. The QUAD team would be meeting Directors of Education and Department Managers in the autumn to talk through quality enhancement matters.
	20/123 

	Noted
	There was a query from the Committee about whether there would be any plans to continue the No Detriment approach over a longer time period. The PVC (Education) confirmed that the options available under the revised Force Majeure regulation had been extended to September 2021 but only for the consideration of assessment completed during 2019/20. A report would be considered at Education Committee reflecting on the lessons learned this year. This would consider principles for any changes to be introduced for future years, reflecting on the known positives of the No Detriment approach including the reduction in the award gap between White and BAME students. Consideration would be given over whether any steps were needed in addition to those already taken and available under existing policy, such as the extenuating circumstances policy, to counter any negative impact for continuing students.
	20/124 

	
	
	

	POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES TEMPLATE (AQSC/20/37)

	

	Approved
	A revised Annual Review of Courses report template for reflection upon the 2019/20 academic year.
	20/125 

	Noted
	The SU PGR convenor commented on the need to ensure that other issues outside the impact of COVID-19 would continue to be captured, and queried whether more detail could be provided on figures such as withdrawals or the transition of students between modes of study to show the proportion of these that could be attributed to the impact of the pandemic. 
	20/126 


	Noted
	The paper author confirmed that such data could be included if available, and noted that the guidance document to accompany the templates would emphasise the need for departments to comment on all relevant issues, whether or not directly related to the impact of COVID-10. The paper author invited any other feedback that could inform this guidance.
	20/127 

	
	
	

	OVERVIEW OF EDUCATION PERFORMANCE DATA REVIEW MEETINGS (AQSC/20/38)


	

	Received
	A report from Quality and Academic Development, providing a summary of key themes from the departmental education performance data meetings held in the 2020/21 autumn term, including existing areas of good practice and new developments.  

	20/128 

	Reported
	This report had been based on the notes compiled by members of the QUAD team. A written rather than an oral report had been provided this year to reflect the changed procedures around departmental away days and with the intention that this could be shared with departments to facilitate the exchange of good practice.
	20/129 

	Noted
	The report identified the following broad themes, shared across many departments: student voice; student support and retention; assessment and feedback; teaching quality; inclusivity, equality and diversity; employability. Members of the Committee highlighted the importance of all of these in the specific circumstances of 2020/21, and the need to adapt existing practices to reflect this. The Committee thanked the author for this report and commented on the value of having themes drawn together in this way.
	20/130 

	
	Committee members involved in these meetings commented on the high level of engagement with educational data shown by departments, and the wide range of work being undertaken in response. The particular need to share good practice was highlighted, and the Committee discussed the ways that this was done within Faculties. It was noted that Organisational Development could support initiatives and meetings to share good practice, and that this team were working on this in a number of ways, including the promotion of the Peer Exchange Network.
	20/131 

	
	Committee members welcomed the continuing focus on addressing issues relating to inclusivity, equality and diversity but noted that while ethnicity was one very important part of this, it should not be seen as a sole focus and a wide definition and range of measures of inclusivity should be used.
	20/132 

	
	Representatives from the Student Union praised the attention being given to student voice, and noted that the Student Union was working actively to support departments in this. The Committee discussed the importance of actively closing the feedback loop, and particularly the need to keep dialogue open when a change requested by students was not possible or appropriate. It was agreed that in many cases changes were being implemented following student feedback but that this was not being actively communicated.
	20/133 


	Noted
	It was hoped that the focus on ‘live feedback’ across the University for 2020/21 would aid this by allowing students to see the results of their input much more quickly. Department communication with students over the results of feedback, however sought or received, was crucial. Student members of the Committee felt that swift feedback to students could encourage engagement and increase the number of students who recognise that their feedback has been acted upon, as they would be more aware of actions, whether changes would affect them directly or feed forward to a future group of students.
	20/134 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	

	REPORT FROM FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEES (AQSC/20/39)
	

	Received
	A report on action taken by the Chairs of the Faculty Education Committee, seeking AQSC approval of a new course and continuation of provision following a Periodic Review.

	20/135 

	Noted
	The following modules on the MA Advanced Professional Theatre Practice would be core for the exit award of PG Certificate: EA720 and EA722. The Committee approved this new course subject to this amendment to the paperwork.

	20/136 

	Resolved
	Approval of recommendations as set out in Appendix A.
	20/137 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	
	There was no other business
	20/138 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Dates of the next meetings:  14-18 December 2020 (Virtual AQSC) and Wednesday 3 February 2021 at 2.00pm (face to face remote meeting)
	20/139 


Ceri Law
Quality and Academic Development Manager
October 2020
RESOLVED BY AQSC: NEW COURSE APPROVALS

	Department / School / Centre
	Course title(s)
	Course Start Date
	Approval category
	Approval stage and AQSC Chair’s Action resolution
	Key features/notes

	Faculty of Humanities

	East 15 Acting School


	MA Advanced Professional Theatre Practice
	October 2021
	Category 2 – AQSC approval 
	· Final stage: approved by AQSC
	None

	
	· Approved by AQSC, subject to the amendment of the paperwork to list EA720 and EA722 as core module for the exit award of PG Cert.


RESOLVED BY AQSC: REPORTS FROM PERIODIC REVIEWS

	Department / School / Centre
	Course title(s) under review
	Review date
	AQSC resolution
	Next Periodic Review date
	Conditions and Recommendations

	Faculty of Science and Health
	
	

	School of Health and Social Care


	FdSc Oral Health Science

BSc Oral Health Science

MSc Advanced Periodontal Practice

PG Dip Advanced Periodontal Practice

Msc Periodontology

PG Dip Periodontology

HS745 Dental Hygienist Adaptation Module
	Paper-based event run across July and August 2020
	The courses listed in the report submitted to AQSC should continue for another five years. 


	2024/25
	The deadline for the School’s response to the Review Chair for the conditions, recommendations and developments in progress outlined in the report was under discussion.    



